KFNA Board Minutes

Wednesday, April 1, 2009

Board Members Present:   Mark Brandow, David Brauer, Arthur Knowles, Tom Parent, Dave Saddoris, JobyLynn Sassily-James, Chris Sur, Marie Wolf.

Board Members Absent:  Robyn Bipes, Chris DeParde, Karen Pieper, David Potosky, Diana Schleisman.

KFNA Staff:  Sarah Linnes-Robinson.

Community Members:  Jeff Bajek, Mike Cronin, Becky Dankowski, Karla Hill-Donisch, Meg Hoyt, Barry Markus, Jeanne Massey, Mike McAneny, Jane Onsrud, Marshall Onsrud, Allison Valencia.

Community Forum:

The community forum was a lively discussion of responses to the Minneapolis Public School Board’s (MPS) proposed changes to public school options.   (MPS intends to have a recommendation by April 28; its stated focus is to have quality equity in all schools, increase diversity, and promote cost-effectiveness.  Some magnets would probably be eliminated, and all districts would have a community school.  These changes would be implemented in 2010).
Jeff Bajek reported that he and several neighbors had formed a group to address the school situation and recommended several options:  a dual campus K-8 plan using the Lyndale and Barton buildings, combining the Lyndale and F2 areas, or combining F2 with the open area east of 35W in a K-8 community school in the Barton building.
Karla Hill-Donisch noted her process concerns:  that there had not been enough meetings to understand what MPS is planning.  She would ask MPS to postpone a final recommendation in order to allow more community input to the process.  She was also concerned that people were breaking up into special interest groups rather than coming together.

Jeanne Massey also embraced the idea of process, stating that the MPS timetable should be pushed back to allow the Kingfield neighborhood to come together as a community.  She also would like to see options based on data.
Becky Dankowski said that it appeared that many people in Minneapolis were unaware that major changes were being planned by MPS and that all neighborhoods needed to be consulted and have opportunities to weigh in.

Bajek added that he did not believe that MPS had settled on a final recommendation, but that MPS board members were clearly bothered that the southwest area was not diversified enough.  He said that Kingfield residents also wanted diversity, and expressed optimism that there were solutions that would be win-win.

Mike McAnerny questioned what role KFNA could have in the school option process.  He did not think that KFNA should advocate for one option over another.

Allison Valencia said that she believed KFNA should advocate for a solution that was best for the community.  She was concerned that children would be uprooted from their schools and their teachers for insufficient reasons, and noted that many families choose Barton because it is a neighborhood school, not necessarily because it’s an Open magnet.

Corey Lahm pointed out that the Barton school is actually in the East Harriet neighborhood and there is no community school in the Kingfield neighborhood.  But he questioned if there was a good reason to disrupt a school that has been doing well for 27 years.
JobyLynn Sassily-James observed that when she first moved to Kingfield, there were few children in her neighborhood; now there are many families with children and all want to go to Barton.  She thought that the schools were going to be changed and children disrupted no matter what; the important thing, in her view, was to make sure everyone is heard.
Jane Onsrud believed that if KFNA did not back a specific solution, it should at least support the idea that KFNA should not be split up.  She concluded that the most important outcome was a neighborhood school that we can support.
Chris Sur thought that KFNA should be wary of advocating for any one viewpoint.

Meg Hoyt recalled that when she first moved to Kingfield, no family in her  block had children enrolled in public school; with MPS’s three-choice guarantee, more people are selecting the public schools.
Barry Markus agreed that more time was needed, but worried that if people put their energy into asking for more time, MPS will just make its decision, and those people will lose their voice.  He also thought that people need to be aware that anger exists over the perceived “exclusivity” of Barton, and that anger will grow if it remains an Open magnet school.

Board Discussion:
Sarah Linnes-Robinson handed out a three-page synopsis of how KFNA has been involved in facilitating neighborhood discussion and information gathering regarding the schools.  She summarized the stated concerns of MPS, as articulated by Board member Pam Costain.  Costain said that changes were necessary because MPS faced shortfalls of $28 and $35 million in the next two years, and transportation costs, as well as under-used school buildings, have been a drain on the budget.  Schools have become more segregated every year.  For elementary schools, change is likely to mean closing five schools (and possible building of two new ones); rezoning magnet choices to three zones; reducing the number of magnet programs offered; and giving every district a community school.

Tom Parent explained that KFNA’s goal at this meeting should be to set up a process for KFNA.

David Brauer believed that the scheduled April 13 neighborhood meeting was not workable, and proposed moving the meeting to Wednesday, April 22.

Parent introduced a proposed resolution to facilitate discussion.  (The motion, as amended and passed, is included on pp. 4-5 of the minutes).

Brauer summarized what he believed to be the gist of neighborhood concerns:  
· A school that the Kingfield neighborhood can support

· MPS needs to hear us saying that

· Kingfield should not be split up

· MPS must give us enough time to digest various proposals and get data

Arthur Knowles said that we should remember that MPS is trying to increase diversity and that an area consisting only of Kingfield and East Harriet would probably not be acceptable to it.
Brauer responded that everyone agrees diversity is an important goal, but having involved parents is also important.  If, for example, Kingfield, Bryant, and Lyndale neighborhoods are joined, diversity is not a problem.

There was some discussion about whether KFNA should advocate for F2 staying together.  Bajek hoped that KFNA would recommend that F2 not be split up.  Brauer thought it was more realistic to talk in terms of keeping Kingfield together.  Sur pointed out that KFNA could only speak for Kingfield, not for all of F2.

Knowles said that KFNA should do outreach to Bryant, Central, and other nearby neighborhoods.  McAneny said that pairing with G3 (Bryant) would promote diversity, which should appeal to MPS.  Massey said that outreach should include parent representatives.
Linnes-Robinson volunteered to organize a workshop, asking for representation from other schools and neighborhoods, as well as for Kingfield parents and stakeholders, stressing that representatives should come to the workshop with open minds.
Brauer moved to adopt Parent’s proposal, as modified after discussion.  Sur seconded:

Whereas the Kingfield Neighborhood Association (KFNA) represents the residents and businesses between 36th Street and 46th Street, 35W to Lyndale Avenue in Minneapolis; and
Whereas KFNA strives to promote and protect the unique character and strong identity of the neighborhood; and

Whereas Kingfield has a large youth population and one of the fastest growing segments of children five years old and  younger in the city of Minneapolis; and

Whereas KFNA believes that a well-supported, safe and livable atmosphere for youths is a valuable asset for the community at large; and

Whereas KFNA spent 5 years researching and evaluating the issues that most affect the neighborhood in the formulation of Kingfield’s Neighborhood Revitalization Program’s First Steps and Actions Plan and identified the lack of a community school as one of the three greatest factors of neighborhood livability entirely outside the reach of NRP funding and activities; and

Whereas KFNA has been observers of, facilitators, and organizers for several meetings in response to proposed changes to Minneapolis Public School’s school section process for Kingfield students—meetings attended by as many as 200 residents—and moderated a brisk and lively online discussion group on the topic; and

Therefore, the Kingfield Neighborhood Association asks the Minneapolis Public School Board to consider the following during deliberations of any changes to the current school selection process:

1.  Consider Kingfield as an indivisible entity.

1.  Community cohesion, connectedness and neighborhood pride are paramount facets of common bonds, and few bonds are as strong as the joint work of raising and educating young learners.

2.  As an exhibit of the strong sense of community, there exists broad neighborhood sentiment that as a community we have the energy, drive, and support to create vibrant, diverse, and successful schools.

2.  We ask that the process of changing Open Area F2 be re-imagined      to include an open and productive public process.
1.  Decisions of such great impact on the livability of our neighborhood and the success of the public school system should be given their due consideration.  As such, KFNA, in conjunction with surrounding neighborhoods, including nearby open areas, would like to offer to facilitate a fast-track process that strives to meet Minneapolis Public School objectives in an atmosphere responsive to neighborhood concerns and goals.

2.  By creating an empowering and positive process regarding potential changes, we believe broad neighborhood consensus is attainable and will focus the efforts of many dedicated parents and community members on making Minneapolis Public Schools as successful as possible.

The motion passed unanimously.


There was also a brief discussion about the annual meeting, to be held on April 20, 2009, and, given the neighborhood’s intense interest, how to integrate discussion of the schools issue with the rest of the agenda, without giving over the entire annual meeting to that issue.

Consensus emerged that KFNA would invite MSP Board members to attend the annual meeting for the last part of the meeting and  to invite them to bring any information they might want to make available to the neighborhood.  KFNA will present its resolution and invite participants to attend the April 22 for further and more detailed discussion.
The meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.

Minutes prepared by Marie Wolf.

